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NMH response: Part 2 – COVID-19 impact 
 
With older people one of the most vulnerable population to COVID-19, service delivery during Level 
4 lockdown was reassessed and amended to ensure their safety.  Most Age-Related Residential Care 
providers referred to Ministry of Health guidance, however many providers continued to adhere to 
Aged Care Association guidance resulting in barriers to bed access and isolation measures beyond 
recommended guidance.  Continual change in lockdown levels and visitor restrictions can place 
undue stress for some families.  For example, when Auckland moved to Level 3, many providers 
outside the district changed their restrictions. 
 
It was not noted that staffing levels were negatively impacted by COVID-19. 
 
NMH undertook a review of aged care capacity (completed at the beginning of 2020) that found, 
despite increasing demographic trends, with planned sector growth, no immediate concern regarding 
bed availability across the aged care sector, with note that consideration be given to availability of 
Dementia beds in the short to moderate term.  Following the COVID-19 response that situation has 
changed.  At the end of 2020, bed pressures in aged residential care were seen across the district as 
reduced social interaction and effective infection control meant that fewer elderly people died as a 
result of seasonal illness.  This demand and limited supply of beds was a direct, unintended 
consequence of the effectiveness of the COVID-19 infection prevention response.  There is some 
evidence that bed availability is starting to return to normal patterns, but it will take time to develop 
reliable bed capacity across all levels of care. 
 
 
This response has been provided under the Official Information Act 1982.  You have the right to seek 
an investigation by the Ombudsman of this decision. Information about how to make a complaint is 
available at www.ombudsman.parliament.nz or free phone 0800 802 602. 
 
If you have any questions about this decision please feel free to email our OIA Coordinator 
OIArequest@nmdhb.govt.nz  I trust that this information meets your requirements.  NMH, like other 
agencies across the state sector, supports the open disclosure of information to assist the public’s 
understanding of how we are delivering publicly-funded healthcare.  This includes the proactive 
publication of anonymised Official Information Act responses on our website from 10 working days 
after they have been released.  If you feel that there are good reasons why your response should not 
be made publicly available, we will be happy to consider. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

  
 
Lexie O’Shea 
Chief Executive 
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